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ST PAUL'S CHURCH, WOODFORD BRIDGE 
 

Annual Vestry Meeting and Annual Parochial Church Meeting 2018 
 

Sunday 22nd April in Church after Parish Communion Service 
 

AGENDA 
 
1. Opening prayers 
 
VESTRY MEETING  
 
2. To elect two Churchwardens 
 
3.  Apologies for absence 
 
ANNUAL PAROCHIAL CHURCH MEETING 
 
4.  Draft Minutes of APCM held on 23 April 2017 (attached) 
  
     To note 
 
5 (a) Presentation of the Electoral Roll 
 
    (b) To appoint 3 PCC members for 3 years, resulting from the retirement after 3 years' service    
          of Derek Hobday; Peter Hodges and Valerie Hodges 
 
6. Finance: 
 
    (a) Treasurer's Report 
 
    (b) To receive the audited Accounts 
 
    (c) To agree that the PCC will decide who to appoint to audit the 2018 Accounts 
 
7. To receive: 
 
    (a) Churchwarden’s Report (attached) 
 
    (b) Deanery Synod Report (attached) 
 
8. Any other business 
 
9. Date of next APCM 
 
   11.15am on Sunday 28 April 2018  
 
10. Closing prayers 
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St Paul’s Church, Woodford Bridge 
Draft Minutes of APCM held on 23 April 2017 
 
Present: 
Rev O Franklin, Rev A Bolding, P Bolding, J Wooden, L Stevens, J Croke, M Leonard, J Leonard, 
M Stevens, R Monks, Rev I Monks, C Franklin, M Wooden, Y Cartwright, C Tate, A Tate, P Dent, 
E Perfect, P Hodges, V Hodges, P Elgar, L Savage, C Adams,  V Hunt, P Malam. J Wright,          
S Adams, E Sarginson, H Dawson, R Groves, J Urbanek, P Varughese, P Wyton and                    
G Varughese  
Chair – Rev O Franklin 
Minutes – J Wooden 
Apologies 
D Hobday 
 
Vestry Meeting 
Election of Two Churchwardens 
The Chair thanked the current churchwardens, P Bolding and J Wooden, for all they had done 
during the last year, much of which was behind the scenes. 
As P Bolding had kindly agreed to be nominated again for churchwarden but had already served 
for six consecutive periods and would therefore be ineligible to stand for two years, it was resolved 
that the six-year rule will not apply at St Paul’s. Such resolution may be revoked at a later date. 
Two nomination papers had been received for churchwarden.  One for P Bolding (proposed by P 
Varughese and seconded by L Stevens) and one for J Wooden (proposed by P Bolding and 
seconded by G Varughese).  There being no other nominations, the Chair declared that the 
nominees were elected.    
 
APCM 
Draft Minutes of previous APCM held on 24 April 2016 
The draft minutes of the previous APCM held on 24 April 2016 were duly noted.  
4. (a) Electoral Roll 
There were currently 90 people on the electoral roll 
    (b) PCC - appointment of new members 
Three PCC members had come to the end of their three year terms, H Dawson, E Sarginson and 
M Wooden. The Chair thanked them for their contribution to the life of St Paul’s. 
In respect of the election of members for the three vacancies, three nominations had been 
received so therefore, all three vacancies were filled as follows: 
Pat Elgar (Proposer J Wooden  Seconder P Bolding) for three years 
Sheena Adams (Proposer P Varughese  Seconder L Stevens) for three years 
Cliffe Adams (Proposer P Varughese  Seconder L Stevens for three years 
    (c)   Deanery Synod- appointment of representatives 
The three deanery representatives had completed their three year terms. All sought to be 
representatives for a further three years and there being no other nominations all three were duly 
elected. 
Rosemary Monks (Proposer J Leonard Seconder H Dawson) 
Jill Leonard (Proposer H Dawson seconder P Malam) 
Mac Leonard (Proposer  V Hunt Seconder P Malam)   
5. Finance 
   (a) Treasurer’s Report 
L Stevens presented the accounts for 2016.  He highlighted the key maintenance undertaken last 
year- the re-felting of the church hall roof and for this year – the re-pointing of the stonework of the 
church. The Chair thanked L Stevens for his work in putting the accounts together and for his 
stewardship of the church’s funds and for his role in maintaining the church. 
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  (b) To receive the audited Accounts 
The audited accounts were received. 
  (c) To agree that the PCC will decide who to appoint to audit the 2017 Accounts 
It was agreed that the PCC would decide who to appoint to audit the accounts.   
 
6. Other Reports 
 To receive 
  (a) Churchwarden’s Reports 
The report of P Bolding and L Stevens had been circulated prior to the meeting and was taken as 
read.  
   (b)   Deanery Synod Report 
The report had been circulated prior to the meeting and was taken as read.  
 
7. Any Other Business 
The Chair concluded by thanking all those who contributed, in whatever capacity, to the life of St 
Paul’s and the wider community. 
 
8. Date of next APCM 
11.30am on 22 April 2018 
 
9. Closing Prayers 
The meeting closed with prayers from Rev O Franklin. 
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PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL OF ST PAUL'S, WOODFORD BRIDGE, IG8 8BT 

 STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL ACTIVITIES FOR  THE  YEAR  ENDED  31  DECEMBER  2017 

     

       
TOTAL 

    
Unrestricted Restricted Endowment FUNDS 

   
Notes Funds Funds Funds 2016 

    
    £     £     £ 

 Incoming resources 
     

Voluntary income 
 

2a 67,727 
  

57,634 

Activities for generating funds 2b 8,530 
  

5,930 

Income from investments 2c 
   

6 

Church activities 
 

2d 39,916 
  

42,831 

Other incoming resources 2e 17,280 
  

22,080  

Playgroup 
 

10 115,413 
  

114,006 

    
248,866     242,487 

Total incoming resources 
     

Resources expended 
     

Costs of generating voluntary 
income 

3a 
    

Fund-raising trading costs 3b 
   

13  

Church activities 
 

3c 17,683 
  

116,781  

Governance Costs 3d 114,292 
   

Playgroup 
 

10 107,460 
  

119,486 

        
Total resources expended 

 
242,646     236,280 

        
Net incoming/(outgoing) 
resources      

gains/losses, inc. Playgroup 
     

Gains/(losses) on revaluation of 
fixed assets      
Gains/(losses) on investment 
assets 

5 
    

Net movement in funds 6 

 
 

118  

 Total funds brought forward at 1 
January 2016  35,015 

 
 

30,587  

Total funds carried forward at 31 
December 2016 34,264 

  
35,015  

PLAYGROUP - balance 31/12/17 11,075 
 

 
5,475  

    
45,339 

  
29,540 
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PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL OF ST PAUL'S, WOODFORD BRIDGE, IG8 8BT 
  CHARITY COMMISSION REGISTRATION NUMBER: 1128474 

    BALANCE SHEET AT 31 DECEMBER 2017 
   

      

 
Notes 2017 

  
2016 

      

  
 £  

  
 £  

Fixed assets 
     

      
Tangible fixed assets 5 

  
1,130,000  

  

  
1,130,000  

      
Investments  6 

   

           
100  

      
Total fixed assets 

 

  
1,130,000  

  

  
1,130,100  

      Current assets 
     Stock 
     

Debtors 8         1,934  
  

        
2,158  

Cash at bank and in hand 
     

Covenant account - as above. 
 

      18,813  
  

      
20,453  

      TOTAL ASSETS 
     

      Total assets less current liabilities 
     

Creditors: amounts falling due within one year 9         1,261  
  

        
2,637  

Creditors: amounts falling due after one year 9 
    

  
        1,261  

  

        
2,637  

      Net current fluid assets 
     

      NET ASSETS 
     

      
Unrestricted Funds, including cash in safe 7       14,847  

  

      
13,899  

      Endowment funds 10 
    

      
Restricted funds 10            664  

  

           
663  

      
Covenant account - as above. 

 
      18,813  

  

      
20,453  

      
TOTAL HELD AT BANK:       34,324  

  

      
35,015  

Playgroup balance carried forward 31/12/16 
 

      11,075  
  

        
5,475  

  
      45,399  

  

      
29,540  

Approved by the Parochial Church Council on 19
th

 March2018 and signed on its behalf 

Revd  Ola Franklin, 

Chair 



8 

 

PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL OF ST PAUL'S, WOODFORD BRIDGE, IG8 8BT 
  NOTES  TO  THE  FINANCIAL  STATEMENTS (continued) FOR  THE  YEAR  ENDED  31  DECEMBER  2017 

     2 Incoming resources 
 

TOTAL FUNDS 
  

  
2017 

   
2016 

  
Unrestricted Restricted Endowment 

  

  
Funds Funds Funds 

  

  
    £     £     £ 

 
 £ 

a 
      

 
Voluntary income 

     

 
Planned giving 32,831 

   
27,788 

 
Collections at all services 6,606 

   
7,748 

       

 
Donations and appeals, incl. charities 2,703 

   
3,358 

 
Income tax recoverable 10,748 

   
10,090 

 
Grants 14,839 

   
8,650 

 
Legacies nil 

    

  
67,727     

 
57,634 

       b Activities for generating funds 
     

 

Fetes, bazaars and other fund-raising 
events 8152 

   
5,716 

 
Bookstall sales and magazine adverts 378 

   
214 

  
8,530     

 
5,930 

       c Investment income 
     

 
Dividends and interest nil 

   
6 

   
    

 
6 

       d Income from Church Activities 
     

 
Church hall lettings etc 25879 

   
25,055 

 
Occasional Offices-weddings, funerals,etc 10,793 

   
17,679 

 
Textile group / Seniors club 33 

   
97 

  
36,705     

 
42,831 

       e Other incoming  resources 
     

 
                             Party deposits received 3360 

   
2,400 

 
 Insurance claims nil     

 
6,000 

 
Rent - School House 13920 

   
13,680 

  
17,280 

   
22,080 

       

 
Total incoming resources 130,242     

 
128,481 

       

       

 
Other: Fees to Chelmsford Diocesan 

     

 
Board of Finance - wedding/funeral fees 3,211 

   
5,047  
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PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL OF ST PAUL'S, WOODFORD BRIDGE, IG8 8BT 
  NOTES  TO  THE  FINANCIAL  STATEMENTS  (continued) FOR  THE  YEAR  ENDED  31  DECEMBER  2017 

     3 Resources expended 
 

TOTAL FUNDS 
  

  
2017 

   
2016 

  
Unrestricted Restricted Endowment 

  

  
Funds Funds Funds 

  

  
    £     £     £ 

 
 £ 

       a Costs of generating voluntary income 
     

 
Stewardship costs 

     

 
Covenant account       

  

  
      

 
  

       b Fund-raising trading costs 
     

 
Fete costs 

     

 
Bookstall nil 

   
13 

   
    

 
13 

       c Church Activities 
     

 
Missionary and charitable giving: 

     

 
Overseas: 

     

 
Kenyan street children, Utugi centre 8,000 

   
8,000 

 
Home:  13 PCC nominated charities x £450 5,850 

   
5,720 

 
Senior's social club 40 

   
259 

 
Other: 3,338 

   
6,478 

 
Trussell Trust - Redbridge food bank 455 

   
550 

   
    

  

  
17,683 

   
21,007 

       

 
Ministry costs: 

     

 
diocesan parish contribution 48,633 

   
47,513 

 
other clergy costs 1,208 

   
1,131 

 
Church running expenses 17,323 

   
11,632 

 
Church maintenance 34,504 

   
5,886 

 
Upkeep of services 332 

   
419 

 
Upkeep of churchyard 35 

   
50 

 
Parish magazine 1,427 

   
750 

 
Sunday Club / youth work costs 142 

   
190 

 
Church hall running costs 12,927 

   
28,203 

 
Bank charges / depreciation nil 

    

 
Vicarage - utilities and decoration nil 

    

 
Playgroup 972 

   
5,313 

    
  

 
95,774 

       

 
Total resources expended 131,975     

 
116,794 

       

 
Other- Fees to Chelmsford Diocesan 

 
    

  

 
Board of Finance - wedding/funeral fees 3,211 

   
5,047 
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PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL OF ST PAUL'S, WOODFORD BRIDGE, IG8 8BT 

NOTES  TO  THE  FINANCIAL  STATEMENTS  (continued) FOR  THE  YEAR  ENDED  31  DECEMBER  2017 

       4 Staff costs 2017 
  

2016 
 

  
£ 

  
£ 

 a Wages and salaries 5,018 
  

5,018 
 

 
playgroup contribution 2016 -  1,479 

  
1,479   

  
6,497 

  
6,497 

 

 

During the year the PCC employed a hall cleaner, part time. The wages and social security costs related to the 
hall cleaner were met by her being included on the Playgroup payroll with the church funds reimbursing part 
costs to the playgroup account. 

 b Costs (£5018) to the playgroup account, and the Playgroup contributing the remaining £1479 in lieu of rent. 

  

       5 Tangible fixed assets 
     

  
Freehold land Church 

 
 TOTAL  

 

  
and buildings equipment 

 
2016 

 

       

 
Cost or valuation £ £ 

 
£ 

 

 
At 1 January 2014 1,130,000 

  
1,130,000  

 

 
Additions 

     

 
Disposals 

     

 
Revaluation 

     

 
At 31 December 2014 1,130,000   

 
1,130,000  

 

       

 
Depreciation 

     

 
At 1 January 2014 

     

 
Provided in the year 

     

 
Disposals 

     

 
At 31 December 2014 

 
  

 
  

 

       

 
Net book amounts 

     

 
At 31 December 2015 1,130,000   

 
1,130,000  

 

       

   
  

 
  

 

       

 

The freehold land and buildings comprise the Church Halls and the School House.  For accounting purposes 
these were revalued in 2005.  

       6 Investments 
     

     
£ 

 

 
Market value 1 January 2016 100  

  
100  

 

 
Disposals at carrying value 118  

    

 
Purchases at cost 

     

 
Net gains and revaluation 

     

 
Market value 31 December 2017 nil 

  
100  

 

       

 
The investment is £100 Treasury Stock which was set up by the Reason Trust, the interest to go towards the 
upkeep of the churchyard. The investment matured during 2016. 
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PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL OF ST PAUL'S, WOODFORD BRIDGE, IG8 8BT 
 NOTES  TO  THE  FINANCIAL  STATEMENTS  (continued) FOR  THE  YEAR  ENDED  31  DECEMBER  2017 

       7 Analysis of Net assets by fund 
     

  
Unrestricted Restricted Endowment 

Total 
Funds Comparison 

  
Funds Funds Funds 

 
2016 

  
    £     £     £ 

  

 
Church assets : insurance valuation 

    

 
hall- 910,000;house- 220,000 1,130,000 

  
1,130,000 1,130,000  

 
Investment fixed assets 

     

 
Current assets 33,660 664  

 
34,324 34,352  

 
Current liabilities 

     

 
Long term liabilities 

     

  
1,163,660 664    1,164,324 1,164,352  

       

       8 Debtors 
     

       

 
Income tax recoverable (blue envelopes) 

          
1,886  

  
2082 

 
Prepayments and accrued income 

    

 
Other debtors (water rate) 

               
48  

  
58 

   

          
1,934  

  
2,158 

       

       9 Creditors: amounts falling due within one year 
   

       

       

 
Deferred income - 2018 wedding fees 

  
200 1760 

 
Accruals for utilities/ other costs - UWDC Dec energy used 

 
1061 877 

 
Other creditors 

     

       

     
1,261 2637 

       

       

 
Creditors: amounts falling due after more than one year 

   

       

 
Wedding deposits for 2019 

 
 nil  

  
100 

       

      
            100  
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PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL OF ST PAUL'S, WOODFORD BRIDGE, IG8 8BT 

NOTES  TO  THE  FINANCIAL  STATEMENTS  (continued) FOR  THE  YEAR  ENDED  31  DECEMBER  2017 

   10 Statement of funds 
    

       

  
Bal b/fwd Income    Expenditure Transfers, Bal c/fwd 

  
1 Jan 2017 

  
other gains 31 Dec 2017 

    
  and losses 

 

 

Unrestricted 
Fund £ £ £ £ 

 

 
Covenant account 20,453 27,360 29,000 0 18,813 

 
General accounts 11,918 97,498  98,186  0 12,126 

 

Desig funds-
a+b+c. 1,796  8,595  8,000  0 2391 

  
34,167 133,453  135,186 0 33,330 

  
185 31st Dec '16 cash in safe: 31st Dec '17 330 

 
Restricted Fund 

     

 

St Paul's 
playgroup 5,475  115,413  107,460  5,017  11,075  

 
Spire lighting fund 0 

   
0 

 
Organ/piano 663 1  0  0  664  

   
      

 

 
Endowment Fund 

     

 
Reason bequest 0   0    0 

       

 
Total funds 35,015 

  
  45,399 

       Fees to Diocesan Board Finance shown in accounts 

      The unrestricted fund includes a designated sum of £1122 which the PCC has set aside for the Kenyan Street Children 
project(a); £566 for the School House(b) and £703 for the halls(c). 

The restricted funds comprise the organ / piano fund which is monies dedicated to the maintenance of these 
assets and other musical provision. 

The endowment comprises the Reason bequest.  This is a permanent endowment which requires the income to be 
spent on the churchyard. It matured in 2016. 
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PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL OF ST PAUL'S, WOODFORD BRIDGE, IG8 8BT 

NOTES  TO  THE  FINANCIAL  STATEMENTS FOR  THE  YEAR  ENDED  31  DECEMBER  2017 

  1. Accounting policies 
 

   a Accounting convention 
 

 
The financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the Church Accounting Regulations 2006  
together with applicable accounting standards and SORP 2005. 

 

   

 
The financial statements have been prepared under the historical cost convention as modified by the inclusion of 
investments at market value and the revaluation of fixed assets. The financial statements include all 
transactions, assets and liabilities for which the PCC is responsible in law.  They do not include the accounts of 
church groups that owe their affiliation to another body, nor those which are informal gatherings of church 
members. 

 

 

 

 

   b Funds accounting 
 

 
Funds held by the PCC are: 

 

 
Unrestricted funds - general funds which can be used for PCC ordinary purposes 

 
Designated funds - monies set aside by the PCC out of unrestricted funds for specific future purposes or 
projects. 

 

 

Restricted funds - a) income from trusts or endowments which may be expended only on those restricted objects 
provided in the terms of the trust or bequest; b) donations or grants received for a specific object or invited by 
the PCC for a specific object.  The funds may only be expended on the specific object for which they were given.  
Any balance remaining unspent at the end of the year is carried forward as a balance on that fund.  

 
Endowment funds - funds the capital of which must be maintained; only income arising from the investment of 
the endowment may be used, either as restricted or unrestricted funds, depending on the purpose set out in the 
terms of the original endowment  

 

   c Incoming resources 
 

 
All incoming resources are accounted for gross. 

 

 
Voluntary Income 

 

 
Collections are recognised when received. 

 

 
Planned giving receivable is recognised only when received. 

 
Income tax recoverable on Gift Aid donations is recognised when the income is recognised. 

 
Grants and legacies are recognised when the PCC is legally entitled to the amount due. 

 
Income from investments 

       Dividends are accounted for when due and payable.  Interest entitlements are accounted for as they accrue. 

 
All other income 

 

 
All other income is recognised when it is receivable.  

 
Gains and losses on investments 

 

 
Realised gains are recognised when the investments are sold 

 
Unrealised gains and losses are accounted for on revaluation on 31 December. 

   d Resources used 
 

 
Resources expended are accounted for on an accruals basis and are accounted for gross. 

 
Grants 

 

 
Grants and donations are accounted for when paid over, or when awarded where the award creates a binding 
obligation on the PCC. 

 

 
Church Activities 

 

 
The diocesan parish contribution is accounted for when paid.  Any parish contribution unpaid at 31 December is 
provided for in these accounts as an operational (though not a legal) liability and is shown as a creditor in the 
balance sheet.  

 

   e Fixed Assets 
 

 
Tangible fixed assets 

 

 
Consecrated and beneficed property of any kind is excluded from the accounts by s.96(2) of the Charities Act 
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1993. 

 

Movable church furnishing held by the Vicar and Churchwardens on special trust for the PCC and which require 
a faculty for disposal, are accounted as inalienable property unless consecrated.  They are listed in the church's 
inventory which can be inspected. For inalienable property acquired prior to (date) there is insufficient cost 
information available and therefore such assets are not valued in the accounts. Individual items acquired since 
(date) have been capitalised in the accounts and depreciated over their useful economic life (see note (d) ). 

 
All expenditure on consecrated or beneficed buildings and individual items costing under £1000 are written off 
in the year they were incurred. 

 

 
Depreciation 

 

 
Depreciation is calculated to write down the cost of tangible fixed assets, excluding freehold properties, over 
their expected useful lives.  The rates generally applicable are: 

 

 
Fixtures and fittings 25% straight line 

 
Computer equipment 30% straight line 

       No depreciation is provided on freehold property as it is the PCC's policy to maintain these assets in a    
       continual state of sound repair.  The useful economic life of these assets is so long and residual values so high   
       that any depreciation would not be material.  These assets will be subject to annual impairment reviews.   
       Provision will be made if there has been any permanent diminution in value. 

 
Investments 

 

 
Investments are stated at market value at the balance sheet date. 

   f Current Assets 
 

 
Amounts owing to the PCC at 31 December in respect of fees, rents or other income are shown as debtors less 
provision for amounts that may prove uncollectible. 

 

 
Short-term deposits include cash held on deposit either with the CBF Church of England Funds, or at the Bank. 
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TREASURER’S APPENDIX – ACCOUNTS OVERVIEW 
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ST PAUL’S CHRISTIAN PLAYGROUP ACCOUNTS 
 

Financial Summary  
 
For the 2017 financial year, St Paul’s Christian Playgroup made an overall profit of £12,970.07, 
enabling a year-end total cash position to increase from £3,640.03 (bank balance of £2875.29 plus 
cash of £764.74) to £16,610.10 (bank balance of £15,338.30 plus cash of £1,271.80).  
 
The actual bank balance and cash reserves equated to £20,920.96, with the delta of £4,310.86 
related to transactions moved between the 2017 and 2018 accounting periods as appropriate to 
where expenditure or income were related. 
 

Summary Balance 

Bank Balance brought forward £2,875.29 £2,875.29 

Cash reserves brought forward £714.74  

Cash ‘float tin brought forward £50.00  

Total Cash brought forward £764.74 £764.74 

Total Cash Assets brought forward £3,640.03 

 
 

Summary Spring Term Summer 
Term 

Autumn 
Term 

Brought 
forward to 

2018 

Funds brought 
forward 

£3,640.03 £12,906.39 £14,965.22 £16,610.10 

Margin for term £9,266.36 £2,058.83 £1,644.88  

Balance £12,906.39 £14,965.22 £16,610.10  

 
 

P&L Summary Spring Term Summer 
Term 

Autumn 
Term 

Total 

Revenue/Income £35,481.78 £45,146.82 £39,801.03 £120,429.63 

Costs/Expenditure £26,215.42 £43,087.99 £38,156.15 £107,459.56 

Margin £9,266.36 £2,058.83 £1,644.88 £12,970.07 

 
Of the above, £1,895.00 has been taken to the balance sheet as reserved funds against future 
capital expenditure in 2018. 
 
I certify the accounts summarised herein are a true reflection of the financial transactions 
undertaken by St Paul’s Christian Playgroup during the 2017 financial year. 
 
Signed 

 
 
John Ware 
Treasurer, St Paul’s Christian Playgroup 
18th February 2018 
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Vicar’s Report: Church Life in 2017 
 

St Paul’s Woodford Bridge exists to worship God, lead people to Christ, build a loving Christian 
community, and serve a world in need. 
As well as our regular Sunday services, we enable our community to celebrate and thank God at 
the milestones of the journey through life.  Through baptism we thank God for the gift of new life, 
in marriage public vows are exchanged with God’s blessing  and through funeral services family 
and friends express their grief and give thanks for the life which is now complete in this world, 
commending the person into God’s keeping.  Our parish registers show the number of these 
occasional offices during 2017: 24 baptisms, 12 marriages, 4 marriage blessings and 9 church 
funeral services.  In addition, our Annual Memorial Service was held in October. 
Some members of our parish are unable to attend church due to sickness or frailty.  These 
members are regularly remembered in our Intercessions, and some of them receive Holy 
Communion at home, taken by other church members. 
Our parish magazine, Good News, was produced every 3 months to keep our parishioners and 
local community informed of church life and events. It was distributed to many of the shops and 
other businesses in the local area.  Posters and flyers for seasonal events and services such as 
Harvest and Christmas are also distributed locally.  
Opportunities to get out and about during 2017 included carol singing at the Woodford 
Underground Station, The Three Jolly Wheelers, and The Crown and Crooked Billet. This raised 
£1,000 for St Francis Hospice.  
Contact with our local schools has continued, with Roding Primary School holding carol services at 
St. Paul’s, visits to West Hatch for R.E. lessons, and visits to St Paul’s from both schools.  
We joined the Woodford Fellowship of Christian Churches for a service marking the Week of 
Prayer for Christian Unity in January, held at Woodford Methodist church. We hosted a Harvest 
bring-and-share lunch with our MMU (Mission and Ministry Unit) partner churches in October. The 
Lighthouse Church continues to be a blessing to us as they regularly use the Church building for 
their worship and prayer meetings.  We have also had church visits from members the Jewish Day 
Care Centre in Ilford. 
Other highlights during the year include the Children’s Holiday Clubs; a Lent course “Living as 
Disciples”; hosting the Mothers’ Union Deanery Festival Service; Summer and Christmas Fairs; 
Shoe Box Service and the Nativity service.  
The Parochial Church Council met 6 times during the year. As well as routine business, the 
council discussed possible ways we can seek to grow and develop as a church.  
We would like to thank all the volunteers who work so hard to make our church the community it 
is.  In particular we want to mention our Churchwardens, Mrs Pauline Bolding and Mr John 
Wooden who have continued to work so hard and faithfully on our behalf. 
 

The Revd Ola Franklin, Vicar 
 
 
CHURCHWARDENS’ REPORTS 
FABRIC REPORT – 2017 
Since the PCC has responsibility for three buildings within the curtilage of the church – church, hall 
and schoolhouse, there is always much to do and tasks to initiate involving building maintenance. 
Our main project in 2017 was work towards completing tasks raised through our Quinquennial 
Inspection in 2015 with the stonework of the church itself repointed outside and renewed inside by 
Bakers of Danbury. This was a major piece of work and my thanks to Len and others who 
organised and oversaw this project. 
There is nothing to report on putting a toilet in church this year but thanks to all those on the toilet 
working group for pursuing this despite the obstacles and lack of progress.  
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Thanks to Pat and Hazel for creating a lovely well-made cloth to cover the altar in the memorial 
chapel and to Valerie for beautifying it with a white handmade lace cross. 
The carpet in the porch leading to the drive needed replacing and a new carpet has now been 
fitted.  
Thanks also to the church cleaning teams who do so much of their work unheralded and 
unnoticed, whilst their efforts are so easily taken for granted.  
The Church halls were painted in 2017. Many thanks go to Alan and all those who helped. In 
Spring 2018 we will be having damp proofing work undertaken in the graveyard kitchen. Thanks to 
Derek and others for organising and preparing for this work to be undertaken.  
Following an approach from the Commonwealth War Graves Commission (CWGC), the PCC 
agreed that we will erect a sign from the CWGC indicating War Graves are present in the 
churchyard. The sign will be placed on the gate in the churchyard and will be paid for and 
maintained by the CWGC. 
A sign has been placed on the gate to the churchyard warning all churchyard users to be careful 
on the path. Thanks to Paul for organising this.   
Regular churchyard maintenance is shared by Derek, Peter, Alan, Clive and Len who once again 
do so much that many people are not aware of. Many thanks. 
Thanks to Dennis for his work in regularly clearing shrubs and cuttings from the churchyard 
compost heap.  
Flooding of the pond on the green has led to the flooding of the boiler room. Len has contacted 
Redbridge council in the hope that a solution could be found by them so that we would not see 
further flooding ourselves.  
My thanks to Pauline Alan, Len and Peter for their work in ensuring that any maintenance issues 
arising from the church house are sorted out. 
 
John Wooden, Churchwarden 
 
SPIRITUAL MATTERS – 2017 
This year I retire as Churchwarden after seven years in the post.  Seven is thought to be a special 
number, although I’m not sure why?  God did finish creating the world on the seventh day, so that 
could be why the number seven is thought to be special.  In the gospel of Matthew when Peter 
asked Jesus if he should forgive his enemies seven times Jesus tells him, not seven times but 
seventy times seven.  A lesson I suppose to instruct us never to run out of forgiveness to those 
who hurt us.  
A Churchwarden’s job is varied, we are responsible for the fabric of the church, and for 
maintaining order during services, as you might imagine, in our lovely church this is not a difficult 
job to carry out.  We all work to our strengths, trying to make life as easy as possible for others in 
the team.  
St. Paul’s has a wealth of talented, generous and willing people each working as part of The Body 
of Christ.  We are not all good at singing, at keeping accounts, teaching children, serving coffee, 
I.T., welcoming people as they arrive at church, just to name a few of the gifts needed on a 
Sunday morning. Not to mention reading the lesson, preaching the gospel, taking the 
intercessions, helping the vicar at communion, or playing the organ.  We can all though find a few 
minutes to say a kind word to someone, or invite someone new to stay for a coffee.  We can all 
pray for those who do have responsibilities in the church.  This has helped me so much during my 
time as Churchwarden, knowing that people are praying for me, and knowing also that there are 
people who are willing at the last minute to help out on a Sunday morning.  Of course our ministry 
at St. Paul’s isn’t just happening on a Sunday morning, there are those people who take 
communion out to the sick and visit people in their homes or in hospital during the week.  There is 
maintenance work to be carried out, and much preparation by the ministry team to get ready for 
services, the church needs to be cleaned and flowers arranged. 
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At the time of writing I do not know who will take my place as the next Churchwarden but I can 
assure them of my prayers and help when needed.  
I hope I have done my best during the last seven years; one thing I am proud of is the appointment 
of our lovely Vicar Ola, as my darling husband Alan would say “She is ace” 
So thank you to everyone who serves The Lord Jesus Christ in this church, you can be assured 
that it is appreciated, and as I read in my Bible notes recently a privilege and an honour.  
“Peter introduces himself at the beginning of his second letter as a servant and apostle of Jesus 
Christ.  Although there is humility in his use of the word, we should also realise that there is great 
dignity here too.  In Jewish thinking, being called a servant of God was a huge privilege.  So if 
you’re serving Jesus, be aware that it’s a great honour to be called His servant.”  (Jeff Lucas) 
And here’s a challenge: Dary Northrop says that one way to tell if you’re really a servant is to see 
how you react when people treat you like one.  Ouch! 
 
Pauline Bolding, Churchwarden 
 
ELECTORAL ROLL 
As at 20th March 2018 there are 96 people on the Electoral Roll.  38 are resident in the Parish and 
58 are non-resident. 
Rosemary Monks. 
 
REDBRIDGE DEANERY SYNOD REPORT 2017 
Redbridge Deanery Synod met four times in 2017. 
 

At the February meeting at St Paul’s Church Woodford Bridge Chris Abbess explained that he was 
a member of the Diocesan Environmental Group focussing on the Fifth Mark of Mission:  To strive 
to safeguard the integrity of creation and sustain and renew the earth.  He spoke about ‘Green 
Strategy’. 
The Barking Area Children’s and Families’ Missioner Emma Anderton spoke about “We are 
family”.  The definition of Family Ministry was given as ‘The goal of family ministry is to equip, 
encourage and support families in ministry’.  The report reflected that family ministry enables 
children and young people to have a life-transforming encounter with Jesus Christ, leading to long-
lasting faith and the growing recognition that you cannot work with children and young people 
without taking families into account.  Emma said that Family Ministry is not commonly understood 
or consistently applied but the prevailing mood is one in which churches are being asked to 
encourage children, young people and their families to meet with God and grow faith.  This 
involves exploring what we mean by ‘family friendly’, ‘a church family’ and ‘being part of God’s 
family’.  The report then divided into two strands:  Family Ministry and Family Support.  Ministry 
involves mission through toddler groups, holiday clubs, etc., discipleship, intergenerational 
communities working together and faith in households.  Support involves community focus (groups 
and clubs), building relationships/pastoral care, partnership working and social action.  The 
challenge given was “Where do you do this already?”, “How could you do this – more; more 
creatively?”.  Further challenges raised were in respect of non-church people and their perception 
of church, the pace of family life and how success is evaluated the need to be beyond Sunday 
attendance and time constraints. 
The Barking Area Youth Adviser Hannah Robinson started her talk by asking the meeting to think 
of a person, when they were a child or young person, who made a positive difference in their life 
and why they made that difference, sharing the answer with the person sitting next to them.  She 
went on to say that in 2013 a report released by church growth research entitled ‘From Anecdote 
to Evidence’ showed church attendance, both nationally and in the Diocese of Chelmsford was at 
its lowest amongst the 18-24 age group;  0.3% of 18-24 year olds attending church as a proportion 
of the population in the Diocese of Chelmsford.  Extensive research has shown that a person’s 
faith position at the age of 20 is a good predictor of what it will be when they are in their 60s and 
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older.  In general terms people do not get more religious as they age.  ‘If people belong in their 
20s, they will probably stay for the rest of their lives – but if they don’t, it will be hard to bring them 
in’.  (Church Growth Research Programme 2014).  Emma went on to ask how we get young 
people to stay rooted in our churches.   At the end of 2016 the Church of England released a piece 
of research named ‘Rooted in the Church’ and this research found that churches do not have to be 
dependent on a youth worker, have huge amounts of money or a large congregation.  What is 
needed is a willingness to re-examine its ministry with, and by, young people.  A willingness to be 
challenged about how we tackle this work and the willingness to make a long-term commitment 
that engages young people and adults together, not just going for the easy option and a short term 
fix.  Emma said it was important to talk to children and young people and said that when she visits 
churches she normally asks three questions: What do you like about church?  What would you 
change?  What can you offer?   Young people like their own space and sessions but they also 
want to be included in the whole church family.  Their preference is for modern worship but not 
always in separate youth services.  Churches need to be aware of young people when they 
prepare their services and perhaps try to have more blended services.  They want to have 
meaningful roles within their church, not just tokenism roles.  Young adults would like a greater 
voice and vote on decision-making bodies such as PCCs and Synods. 
 

At the May meeting at St Alban’s Church, Ilford,  Steve Kersys, Children’s and Families’ Ministry 
Adviser, spoke about  the Church of England’s  national strategy for young people – that every 
single child and young person should have a life enhancing encounter with Jesus.   The language 
that we need to use is a language of love, joy, mercy, peace, goodness and gentleness.  The 
message needs to be felt long before it is heard.  Steve said he was available to give any help to 
churches that he could – encouragement, resources. etc..   
Andy Campbell the Christian Aid Church Co-ordinator for Redbridge, said that Christian Aid was 
70 years old in 2016 and had been set up following the second world war in recognition of the 
humanitarian crisis.  Sixty years ago, it had decided to have a special week during the year in 
which to raise money and also concentrate on prayer.  Work goes on throughout the year, 
responding to needs as they arise.  The mandate of the organisation is to end poverty – “the poor 
are always with us”.  The organisation feels that poverty is against God’s will and they work very 
hard to lift people out of poverty, giving food, medicine, housing etc. and challenging structures 
across the world, with quite a lot of political work involved.  The focus in 2017 is on refugees – 
currently 65 million across the world.  Donations go towards a number of projects for them such as 
camp kitchens, fresh food and vegetables.   The meeting asked about the distribution of envelopes 
and the difficulties of getting them.  Andy said he would note this and make every effort to set up 
distribution for next year. 
 

At the September meeting a St Paul’s Church, Hainault the Revd Canon Hugh Dibbens, 
Evangelism Adviser for the Barking Area spoke about “God’s Silver Senior Silver Service”.  His 
course “Evangelism and the Third Age” was piloted in the cathedral in January 2016 with 60 
people being present.  Since then it has been rolled out elsewhere.  He said that generally we are 
living longer, in an ageist culture and that the over 70s become “yesterday’s people”.  However, 
they can be very useful in many ways not least in mission opportunities and can be “tomorrow’s 
people” – those to whom God has entrusted his mission.  Seniors have flexibility and life 
experience.  He reminded us of Moses, whose main ministry lay ahead of him at the age of 80, of 
Pope Francis who was 80 last December and of HM Queen Elizabeth who, having celebrated her 
90th birthday is still working for 50 hours each week.  He was supported by two speakers who 
outlined their experience of “Evangelism and the Third Age”.   Hugh drew attention to the paper he 
had circulated entitled “Evangelism and the Third Age”, especially emphasising how seniors are 
God’s gift to the church with regard to mission and how the way of thinking about them can be 
changed by praying, teaching and speaking with key individuals.  He asked for any parishes who 
would like to host the course to contact him. 
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At the November meeting at St Gabriel’s Church, Aldersbrook, Heather Housden spoke about 
Church of England Schools’ Work.  Chelmsford has 133 church schools, of which four are 
secondary schools.  Generally speaking the church schools do better than state schools.  They 
aspire to be distinctively Christian.  Some of the challenges faced by the fifteen schools she has 
visited are Academisation,  Finance , and maintaining a distinctively Christian ethos –the Church 
of England wish is for students to leave schools with a deep understanding of Christianity but with 
a vision of the common good and contributions from church members for mentoring  - assemblies, 
etc. enhance their spirituality. 
Alan Clark, a Dignity in Care and Older Persons’ Champion and a Trustee showed a video 
showing the disrespectful way in which a lady was treated in a care home.  He had become 
involved in this organisation following working with an ambulance service, when his awareness of 
the way in which people were treated was heightened and he realised the need to deal with them 
with dignity, emphasising that we are all equal in the eyes of the Lord.  He referred to the parable 
of the Good Samaritan and went on to expand on “what is dignity in care”; lack of respect for an 
individual’s dignity in care can take many forms and may differ from person to person.  The 
organisation was launched in 2006 with the aim of ensuring that those in need have a good 
experience of care.  The organisation has set up training programmes to bring a semblance of 
dignity to those in need.  Encouraging people to become Dignity Champions, Alan explained that 
this does not require lots of time, energy and experience and they can be, and are, from all walks 
of life.  As Christians this is a way in which we can take the gospel out with dignity.  He welcomed 
anyone to speak to him for further information or if they were interested in becoming a Champion. 
 

Treasurer Philip Carnelley reported that Redbridge had paid just under 75% of the Parish Share 
payment amount due until the end of October – slightly less than in October 2016.  This meant 
that we will not have met our 100% target by the end of the year.  The diocese as a whole is 
almost the same as Redbridge, at 74.6% whilst the West Ham Archdeaconry is slightly ahead of 
this figure.  Philip asked that treasurers are encouraged to make the payments if they are able to.  
 

During the year progress was made in the formation of Mission and Ministry Units. 
FERM (Far East Redbridge Ministry Unit) has been officially approved as an MMU and was 
awaiting a commissioning service.  The All Saints Minster clergy meet regularly and find their time 
together a great blessing. The Barkingside Bridge meet for regular meetings.  Ilford - nothing to 
report – prayers needed please. Wanstead and Woodford:  Draft 4 of a partnership agreement 
went to PCCs this month and was agreed by 3 of the 4 churches, with just one line being queried 
by the remaining church and a decision to be made on this. 
 

Mac Leonard. 
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JUST FOR GIRLS 
Just for Girls have continued to meet each fortnight during the past year. 
We enjoy a couple of hours together on a Tuesday morning. We are eleven members who pray 
and worship together. 
We share in each other’s joys and sorrows, and find we have time to listen to each other during 
our time together. 
Pauline Bolding. 
 
SENIORS’ COFFEE CLUB 
The Seniors’ Coffee Club continued to meet during the last year. We meet for an hour and a half 
on the first Thursday of the month at 10am. A number of church members help and all the clergy 
come along to chat and have a coffee. Sadly we have lost some members through illness or 
moving away, and our dear friend George died last year. George was a big character and used to 
tell us a joke each month, he has generously left us some money in his will, which we will use to 
pay for a treat for all the members later in the year. The club is open to all in the senior age 
bracket.  
Pauline Bolding. 
 
MOTHERS’ UNION 
Our Branch had 11 meetings throughout last year covering various topics and activities; the 
meetings were well attended and members generously supported  the various projects generated 
by the Mothers’ Union .  We enrolled two new members – Renata Groves and Jill Leonard and 
were pleased to welcome them into the branch.  Over the last 18 months there has been concern 
about the teddies given to children at their baptism and although those issued by St. Paul’s were 
made to a satisfactory standard we had to cease giving this toy until further information was 
received.   However new guidelines have been issued regarding pattern, wools, stuffing, finishing 
and recording techniques to be used and we are now able to reinstate the gift of a teddy to as a 
small child at their baptism.   
Marrianne Stevens, Branch Leader. 
 
KENYAN STREET CHILDREN (ACK Utugi Children’s Centre) KENYAN APPEAL 
Throughout the past year we have continued with our Kenyan Appeal and were able to send a 
total of £8,000 to Kenya to support the feeding programme for children on the streets and at the 
ACK Utugi Children’s Centre.  Eve and Jim Sargison visited Kenya a few weeks ago and met with 
Phyllis Kibira and others of the team;   they visited one of the six feeding stations and were 
impressed with what they saw.   We are hoping that at some time they will be able to give a talk 
about their impressions and what they learned. 
Len and Marrianne Stevens.  
 
HOLIDAY CLUBS 
Holiday Clubs have been provided during the past year but we have noticed that some of the older 
children who were attending our groups are now taking advantage of the various holiday 
opportunities offered elsewhere.   However we still have a regular flow of children of all ages but 
with the emphasis currently being on the younger children up to 7 or 8 years old.  Ola leads the 
Clubs with a Bible story and songs before the children split up into groups for art activities 
supporting the teaching and refreshments.     
Len and Marrianne Stevens 
  
SUNDAY CHURCH CLUB 
The Sunday Church Club continues to prosper and over the past months some of the very young 
children have been able to participate with the older children moving up into the second group.   
The children now have their own banner “Sunday Club Church” which they process most weeks.  
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The children also take part in some of the Services, such as Mothering Sunday, Harvest Festival, 
Shoebox Service and the Christmas Carol Service – with an opportunity to read passages from 
the Bible and to contribute to the prayers.  
Marrianne Stevens. 
 
TEXTILE GROUP 
The eight members of our Textile Group continue to give generously of their time and materials for 
our church and for charities. 
This year Marrianne has made a beautiful banner for the Sunday Church Club, which the children 
proudly parade each Sunday. Also new within the church is a lovely altar cloth for the Memorial 
Chapel, made by Pat and Hazel and adorned by a lace cross, handmade by Valerie. 
As well as needlewomen, the Textile Group includes a number of competent knitters. Recently, for 
health and safety reasons, the Mothers Union produced a pattern for teddies, requiring new 
specifications for materials used. A number of our group are knitting these teddies, which will be 
much loved by future baptism children. Also we are knitting hats and gloves for the Samaritans 
Purse shoe boxes. 
As always, we endeavour to make quality items for sale at the summer and Christmas fairs. To our 
amazement we manage to raise quite a lot for the Kenyan Street children, not forgetting of course 
the money raised by our raffle of beautiful quilts, lovingly made by Eve.  
Mary Wooden 
 
PLAYGROUP REPORT 
After uncertain times for our Playgroup in 2016, we entered the new year on a positive note thanks 
to the support and generosity of Staff, Parents, Church Congregation and the Local Community 
who joined forces to help secure our future – and in 2017 we welcomed 17 new children. This 
year, I have decided to invite the Playgroup Team to contribute to this report to let you know what 
they enjoyed most about 2017.  
 

Angela says…”I have enjoyed the way in which the Playgroup has engaged with St Paul’s Church 
and the Local Community through celebratory events and church services. The children have 
enjoyed listening to visiting speakers - one of which was a mummy who came dressed in her 
wonderful soldier’s outfit, complete with a bear skin hat, and told us about how she plays a clarinet 
for the Queen. Another mummy came and shared a talk, all about Diwali, which made her son 
very happy. During the week of Harvest, baskets of fruit and vegetables were put on display and 
the children used their senses to explore the variety of fruit and vegetables by looking, tasting, 
smelling, and touching. Ola came in and gave a talk about giving and sharing and we finished the 
week by going up to Church for a ‘fruit and vegetable hunt’ activity that Len had prepared (some of 
which was from Len’s own garden).  
The children have been particularly attentive when listening to Ola, who comes in every 
Wednesday to tell the weekly Bible story to the whole group - there have been some very special 
moments – so thank you Ola.  Each week, it has been lovely to see Pauline, whose kind support in 
helping to prepare the children’s snacks, has been very much appreciated”.  
 

Donnie says… “The Playgroup’s 25th Anniversary was a highlight for me – which was celebrated 
with an Afternoon Tea Party attended by current staff, children and parents who were able to meet 
the founding members of the Playgroup. I’ve seen many children, including my own who was one 
of the first children to attend Playgroup at the beginning.  It has been a pleasure to see so many 
children grow with the Christian knowledge - a good foundation of being part of a loving and caring 
environment”.  
 

Jan says… “In September, Playgroup welcomed a very nervous deaf child on a short-term 
placement to help him gain confidence and social skills before entering the Hearing Impaired 
Provision at Roding Primary. This gave staff and children a great opportunity to practise and use 
the Makaton skills (a sign language used in main-stream schools) we have been learning together. 
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It was extremely rewarding for staff to see this child and other little ones perform our Nativity whilst 
using these signs to sing ‘Away in a Manger’ amongst other Christmas songs”. 
 

Katie says…“I have enjoyed watching children gain confidence and language skills though the Bag 
and Bucket Group Games. I started the Bag Game for a child who wasn’t able to communicate at 
all and through the activity she began to use Makaton signs and eventually said a few words. I 
have a key child taking part in the Bucket Game at the moment and it has helped to improve his 
concentration and he has gone from not talking at all to saying single words that he has copied 
during the activity”. 
 

Laura says... ”I have particularly enjoyed a closer relationship with our Church - Ola coming in 
every Wednesday to read our Bible story of the week reminds me of those good old days when 
Rodney would routinely come into Playgroup (of course accompanied by Caleb - his Dalmatian 
dog!) I have also enjoyed our transition visits to our children’s new schools - these visits really help 
with their transition from Playgroup to ‘Big School’ - more recently with one of my key children 
whose first language is B.S.L (British Sign Language), particularly seeing him make a new 
friendship with another child who also has implants and watching him being able to communicate 
with his new teachers. So well done St. Pauls Christian Playgroup for the last 25 years of caring 
for children, as the song goes I truly believe that children are our future, teach them well and let 
them lead the way”.   
  

Neji says… ”I have really enjoyed supporting a child with Autism. Working in partnership with an 
ABA Behaviour Specialist who comes into the setting twice a week has made me feel more 
confident and the different strategies used has helped the child to progress - which makes me very 
happy”. 
 

Sheryl says… ”Delia and I attended Early Talk Boost Training and implemented it at Playgroup. I 
ran a 9 week course (of 3 sessions per week) to support children’s language and communication 
skills in readiness for starting school. This involved mentoring other members of the team in 
assessing and identifying individual children’s developmental stage, planning and carrying out 
activities based on the Early Talk Boost Program, analysing the children’s progress and sharing it 
with key persons and parents to support their continued development”.  
 

Sue says… ”The children especially enjoyed going out on the church green for an Autumn walk, 
making bark rubbings, collecting conkers and discovering them inside their conker cases. Then we 
had fun trying to match the correct number of conkers to their corresponding numeral - comparing 
which group had the most or least conkers”. 
 

We hope you have enjoyed reading about just some of the things that happen at Playgroup! 
Thank you all for your support. 
 

Delia Ware on behalf of St Paul’s Christian Playgroup 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

These Papers are published by Mac Leonard on behalf of St Paul’s Church, Woodford Bridge, 
from whom digital copies are available at macleonard@virginmedia.com . 
They are also available at the Parish website http://www.stpaulswb.com . 
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